
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 1st December 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 
Present: 
Cllr M Flett



Cllr C Willoughby

Cllr J Usher
Cllr P Wall

Cllr T Gabriel
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr A Lumbard
Cllr J Youngs

Cllr B Tubby

Mr A Lupson

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: the Chairman welcomed 18 members of the public and extended a special welcome to the new County Councillor – Allison Bradnock.
2. Apologies for absence:  apologies were received from Cllrs Monk and Farnsworth
3.  Declarations of interest: none
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 3rd November were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
None
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The PCSO had written to the Clerk to inform the Council that, following her marriage, she had changed her name to Laura Charter.  She also reported that there had been 12 calls from the area since the last meeting, as follows:  5 reports of suspicious circumstances, 1 report of lost property, 1 abandoned call, 1 call for a concern for safety, 1 report of a road traffic collision, 2 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, and 1 road related call.  Noted
b. NALC.  New audit regime.  Ludham PC must ‘opt out’ if it wishes to, before 31st January 2016.  The Chairman explained that the National Association of Local Councils (incorporating NALC and SLCC and the Association of Drainage Authorities – ADA) had set up a company to procure audit services on behalf of ‘smaller authorities’.  He explained that when the previous government abolished the Audit Commission, the NALC were concerned about the impact this would have on the workload of local authorities.  They had therefore successfully persuaded the government to let them procure authority audit services.  The Chairman explained that the alternative was for the Parish Council to set up its own independent audit panel and procure relevant services.  Cllr Lupson asked the Chairman his advice, and the Chairman explained that he felt that the Parish Council should not opt out of the new audit arrangements.  The Council AGREED this unanimously

c. Age UK. Letter of thanks for donation.  Noted

d. Norfolk CAB.  Letter of thanks for donation.  Noted

e. Hiscox.  Insurance requirements for fireworks display.  The Clerk and Cllr Gabriel had researched the new insurers’ fireworks conditions earlier in the year and had sent the fireworks risk assessment, which the insurers had been happy with.  The insurers had then sent through a list of conditions, which the Clerk had sent through to Parish Councillors.  Cllr Gabriel noted that he was happy with all the conditions with the exception of item viii) ‘appropriate fire extinguishing equipment is available at the event and employees and volunteers have been instructed in the safe operation and use of such equipment’.  Cllr Gabriel suggested that perhaps for a fireworks display fire extinguishers might not be considered worthwhile.  The Council agreed that the Clerk would confirm this with Cllr Monk who was in charge of the fireworks display.
7. Agenda items: 
a. To discuss a preliminary precept figure for 2016/17.  The Chairman confirmed with Councillors that they had all had a chance to look at the precept document together with the earmarked reserves.  Cllrs confirmed that they had seen the information.  The Chairman noted that payments for grass and hedges had increased over the years but that the grant from the Womack Trust had remained at £4040 per year for some years.  Councillors AGREED to ask the Clerk to contact the Womack Trust and ask if the Trust might consider an increase in the donation to cover annual grass and hedge cutting costs.  Cllr Lupson also noted that the NCC budgeting document ‘re-imagining Norfolk’ had also explained that Highways maintenance would reduce, so the Parish Council might well find itself allocating more funds towards grass cutting.  After discussion, the Council AGREED to retain the precept at the same figure per band D household.  This figure was confirmed at £7336.  Councillors all confirmed that they were aware that this would mean that the Council would probably need to use around £1500 from reserves. The Clerk would inform NNDC of the Council’s decision

b. To consider extending Cllr Lupson’s term of office as a Trustee of Womack Staithe to April 2019.  The Parish Council AGREED to extend Cllr Lupson’s term of office for a further 4 years.  The Clerk would inform the Clerk to the Trustees of Womack Staithe

c. NNDC.  Helicopter flights to offshore platforms – changes to be made.  The Chairman outlined the details of the changes to helicopter flights in the area.  The Parish Council agreed to offer no comment to the consultation

8. Reports:  
a. Cllr Usher reported that he had been approached by Cllr Pinning concerning the problems with cars speeding in Johnson’s Street.  Cllr Usher had arranged with Norfolk County Council to have some speed checks (in the form of a radar rather than the usual rubber strips) put in place so that the speeds of cars in Johnson Street could be monitored.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Usher for his work and for ensuring that there was no cost to the Parish for these checks.
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.05pm for the public session.
The Chairman invited the new County Councillor, Allison Bradnock, to address the Council and public.  Cllr Bradnock introduced herself and asked any parishioners to contact her with any thoughts, comments or concerns.
District Councillor Paul Rice explained that he understood from the Inland Drainage Board that there was a blocked pipe on Horsefen Road which needed attention to prevent flooding on the road.  He noted that he also understood that the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge pathway was progressing and that work was ‘soon to start’
A member of the public asked some questions concerning a planning application on the agenda (item 10c).  The Chairman, having recently, along with other Councillors, attended a planning training meeting, clarified the difference between non material and material considerations.  He explained that when a decision is made on a planning application, only certain issues are taken into account; these are often referred to as ‘material planning considerations’.  He went on to explain that ‘non material considerations’ are such things such as matters controlled under building regulations, private issues between neighbours, problems arising from the construction period, personal circumstances, loss of view, loss of property value etc’.  It was confirmed that ‘visual appearance and finishing materials’ is a material consideration which could be taken into consideration
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
a. BA.  BA/2015/0370/HOUSEH.  The Beeches, Horse Fen Road.  Quay heading replacement of old in same line as existing quay heading. (NB there are two properties named ‘The Beeches’ on Horsefen Road).  Supported
b. NNDC.  PF/15/1588.  Helendale, Staithe Road.  Single-storey side extension, single-storey porch to front; conversion of existing flat roofs to pitched roofs; other external alterations to gables and new roof covering.  Supported

c. NNDC.  PF/15/1654.  Windyridge, Norwich Road.  Erection of two-storey extensions to side and rear and porch to front of dwelling.  Supported with the observation that the building materials on the side elevation should be in keeping with the local area
11. Planning Decisions:
a. NNDC.  PF/15/1355.  50 Whitegates.  Erection of two-storey extension to front and side of dwelling.  Permitted.  Noted
b. BA/2015/0148/FUL.  Land at The Manor, Staithe Road.  Change of use of outbuilding to residential dwelling.  Permitted.  Noted
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. D/D: Clerk Pension.  £28.65 from PC, £11.46 from Clerk.  Total £40.11
iii. Chq no 180.  Ludham Village Hall.  Second instalment of grant.  £900
iv. Chq no 181.  Monk Services.  Allotment / Millenium Wood gate.  £150
v. Chq no 182.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £26.10 inc £4.35 VAT
vi. Chq no 183.  Ludham PCC.  Hire of Church Rooms for the year.  £102
vii. Chq no 184.  Norfolk County Council.  Road Closure for Fireworks.  £36
viii. Chq no 185.  Clerk’s salary and expenses.  £346.86
ix. Chq no 186.  EAAA.  S137 donation.  £200
c. Receipts:
i. None
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Happy New Year

b. Allotment available at the Catfield Road allotments

c. Thank you, in anticipation, to those who assisted with the Fireworks display on New Year’s Eve

15. To consider other items for future agendas

16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 5th January at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.25pm
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